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ABRIDGED APPLICATION

Santa Barbara City College has been through the complete accreditation
process three times, the most recent two of which (1960 and 1965) resulted
in approval for a full five-year term. For this reason, the college has

elected to submit an abridged application in preparation for its next accredi-

tation visit., GCopies of the detailed Application for Accreditation studies,
reports and bulletins, committee studies and minutes of meetings, summary of
faculty meetings, catalogues, schedules, and other materials relative to the
college, will be on file for review by the committee in the room reserved
for this group, An outline of the College activities in preparation for
accreditation is given as Appendix D of this application. The entire staff,

of course, will be available to serve the committee in any possible way.

iv
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GENERAL INFORMATION ABOUT SANTA BARBARA CITY COLLEGE

Santa Barbara City College is a community college serving the south caast of
Santa Barbara County. It is a collegiate institution providing courses for
transfer to a university or a senior college, for vocational training in
semi-professional and technical areas, for general education and for cultural
enrichment.

Established in 1908 by the high school district, Santa Barbara Junior College
was discontinued shortly after World War I. The College was organized again
in the fall of 1946 by the board of education of the high school district.

On July 1, 1964, the Santa Barbara Junior College District was initiated and
became an official entity with its own board of trustees on July 1, 1965.

The district encompasses 78.34 square miles and extends from El Capitan
through Carpinteria to the Ventura County Line,

To provide a picture of the enrollment trends and fiscal capabilities of the
district, data on sources of students, enrollment and persistence patterns,

and projections of enrollment and assessed valuation through 1978 are given

below.

Source of Students 1968-69/1969-70

The pattern of local attendance has remained relatively constant over the
past five years, with approximately 45% of the graduates from the seven
largest feeder high schools continuing their education at Santa Barbara City
College. Specific figures for Fall 1968 and Fall 1969 are given in Table 1
to illustrate the pattern.

Table 1
Sources of Students:
Enrollment 1968-~1969 by Major Feeder High Schools

Grads
June 1968 Enrolled SBCC %
Bishop Garcia 188 69 58.47%
Carpinteria 127 56 44,097,
Dos Pueblos 244 110 45,08%
Santa Barbara 694 326 46.977%
San Marcos 532 258 48.5 %
TOTAL 1,785 819 45.88%
Grads
June 1969 Enrolled SBCC yA
Bishop Garcia 110 - 62 56.36%
Carpinteria 156 52 33.33%
Dos Pueblos 328 146 44,51%
Santa Barbara 745 314 42.15%
San Marcos 515 228 44,277

TOTAL 1,854 802 43.26%




B. Enrollment and Attendance

The total active enrollment for the Fall, 1967 through 1969 semesters is

shown in Table 2 below.
Table 2
Total Active Enrollment (Graded and Ungraded)
1967-1969 Fall Semesters
1967 1968 1969
Men Women Total Men Women Total Men Women Total

Full-timej 1,391 787 2,178 1,455 744 2,199 1,815 867 2,682
Part~time 462 695 1,157 468 669 1,137 537 760 1,297
Defined
Adults 2,219 | 4,007 6,226 2,253 4,118 6,371 2,473 4,596 7,069
TOTALS 4,072 1 5,489 9,561 4,176 5,531 L 9,707 4,825 64223 -} 11,048
C. Persistence Patterns

One measure of the institutional environment is the persistence of students
over the two years of the community tollege program . A gross measurement of
persistence can be obtained by comparing the number of first and second semester
students enrolled with the number of third and fourth semester students enrolled.
In a recent study of 22 community colleges in Northern California, the mean
"sophomore' to "freshman' enrollment figure was 34.29%; or, in other words, the
third and fourth semester enrollment was about one-third the size of the first and
second semester enrollment. A Northern California study was conductéd by the
current Director of Research and Development at Santa Barbara City College.

The pattern at Santa Barbara City College from 1966 to the present is given
below, based on actual Fall enrollment figures. The evidence suggests that
retention is higher at SBCC than at similar institutions in the State.

? Table 3

Gross Persistence Patterns-1966-1969: Proportions of lst and 2nd

Semester Enrollment vs 3rd and 4th Semester Enrollment (Day Students Only)

1966 - 1967 1968 1969
1st & 2nd
Semester
Students 1,835 1,972 2,046 2,359
3rd & 4th
Semester
Students 625 803 887 1,101
Others 124 177 256 302
Total Enrollment 2,584 2,952 3,189 3,762
Percent of
3,4 to 1,2 34.06% 40,70% 43.35% 46,67%‘




D. Summer Session Statistics

The following Table shows summer enrollment patterns at Santa Barbara City

College for the past four years.

Table
Summer Session Statistics
Student Class Average
Year Enrollments Enrollment No. Classes Class Size ADA Units
1967 797 1,136 32 35.5 82.24
1968 1,094 1,601 43 37 146,92
1969 1,236 1,867 53 35 162.30
1970 1,533 2,005 64 31 174.,70%
*estimate
E. Majors of Enrolled Students (Fall, 1969 Day Enrollment)
The majors of SBCC day students are shown below.

INTEREST AREAS LEADING TO TRANSFER

AND/OR ASSOCTIATE IN ARTS DEGREE TOTAL

Anthropology 54

Art 216

Biological Science 100

Business Administration 216

Business Education 50

Business Data Processing 57

Business Secretarial 39

Chemistry 17

Dentistry (Pre) 20

Economics 26

Engineering 108

English 153

Foreign Language 63

General Studies 1092

Geography 5

Geology 22

History 96

Law (Pre) 29

Mathematics 68

Medical Assisting 11

Medicine (Pre) 39

Music 74

Nursing (RN) 140

Optometry (Pre) 2

Pharmacy (Pre) 11

Philosophy (Pre) 23

Physical Education 90



INTEREST AREAS LEADING TO TRANSFER

AND/OR ASSOCIATE IN ARTS DEGREE TOTAL
Physics 15
Political Science 65
Psychology 146
Radiological Technology 13
Sociology 145
Social Science (General) 58
Speech=Drama 44
Theology (Pre) 11
Automotive Services 57
Business Data Processing 16
Business Management (2 year) 19
Carpentry @Apprentice) 5
Clerk Typist (2 vear) 9
Electricity (Apprentice) 3
Electronics 36
Escrow Management 0
Fire Science 5
Floor Covering (Apprentice) 0
General Insurance 1
General Office Practice (1l yr) 5
Hotel and Restaurant Management 15
Insurance Adjusting 4
Lithography 5
Marine Technology 70
Medical Assisting 20
Merchandise Management (2 yr) 10
Merchandise Management (1 yr) 1
Nursing (Vocational) 38
Painting and Decorating (Apprentice) 1
Photography 27
Plumbing (Apprentice) 1
Police Science 67
Printing 3
Radiological Technology 8
Real Estate 4
Secretarial (2 yr) 15
Sheet Metal (Apprentice) 1
Stenography (1 yr) 4
Supervision and Management 4
3772

F. Average Daily Attendance

Average daily attendance figures for 1967-68 to the present are given as
Table 5.
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able 5

Average Daily Attendance 1967-68 to 1969-70

Total
Graded Class

Total
Classes for
Adults

Total
Summer Session

ALL TOTALS

1967-68 1968-69 1969-70
2,865.74 3,346.69 3,676.87
855,41 837.65 953,78
108.02 131,94 182,63
3,829.17 4,316,28 4,813,28

G. Qut of District Enrollment for the Past Three Years

Table 6 shows the percentages of students in the Fall, Spring and Summer
enrollment peridds who were residents of cother districts, non-district stu-
dents, or out-of-state or foreign students.

Table 6
Percentages of Qut-0f-District Students 1967-68 to 1969-70
1967-68 1968-69 1969-70
11,287 8%}2% 8.30%
H. Numbers of A,A, and A,S, Degrees Awarded
Table 7
Associate Degrees 1968-1970
1967-68 1968-69 1969-~70
Men Women Total Men Women Total Men Women. Total
191 106 297 250 155 405 317 186 503
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Size of Certificated Staff

Table 8
Certificated Staff SBCC, 1967-1969

1967-68  1968-69 1969-70
Administrators, Day Graded Program 8 8 9
Administrators, Adult Education 5.4 6.4 6
Day Graded Instructors (FTE) 70,95 92,70 98.2
Counselors 6 6.6 7
Librarians 3 3 3
Instructors, Non-Credit 229 280 262
Instructors, Extended Day 76 89 87
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TI., ACTION ON PREVIOUS RECOMMENBATIONS

A. AIMS AND PURPOSES

1‘

Action:

In its expanding role in the community, the College should
constantly re-evaluate its statements of aims and purposes.

The catalog statement of aims and purposes has not changed
materially since the last accreditation visit, but there has
been a constant evaluation of the changiug role of the college
in its efforts to translate the stated aims into operable
terms throughout the college.

The self-study group on '"Future Goals and Objectives" specific-
ally offered the following suggestion in May 1970: re-establishe
ment of Long-Range Planning Committee of the faculty to
"re~examine and re-evaluate relevance, balance and priorities

of objectives and purposes as stated in the SBCC catalog, the
specific juniocr college educational philosophy crystallized
serving as standavd and guideline for such re~evaluation."

The evaluation over the past five years has been diverse, but
has been particularly evident in the areas of vocational/
technical education and the extension of opportunities to a
greater diversity of students in the District. The substance

of this application is, of course, intended to illustrate

the specific and extensive nature of the efforts SBCC has

made, the more fully to implement its stated aims in the several
areas of focus,

B. CURRICULUM DEVELOPMENT

1.

Action:

Action:

A previous recommendation is strongly re~-emphasized: the 'one
college' concept suggests unification of curriculum development=--
for graded, occupational, ungraded and adult courses and programs.

Development of new courses proceeds under uniform guidelines
adopted as policy for the entire college., The Assistant Dean
Evening College and Assistant Dean, Vocational Technical, both
participate in the Curriculum Committee actively and the 'one
college" concept appears to be more fully implemented now than
in the past.

As curriculum expansion and needed facilities cannot realistically
be expected te be fully aligned, increased attention should be
given to an accurate determination of need for each proposed new
course and program.

Each proposed course is evaluated according to clear and thorough
guidelines established as policy in the Faculty Manual. For
vocational and technical courses in particular, where special
facilities ovr equipment may be required, an analysis of community



Action:

Action:

need is made in addition to the regular evaluation procedures.
The Advisory Boards for vocational technical education have
been particularly valuable in planning for new programs,

The College and District should anticipate the curricular .
implications and problems c¢f probable conversion to the
quarter system by . determining and clarifying all foreseeable
factors that may apply and by establishing cbjectives and
guidelines that will facilitate such conversion.

The Junior College Advisory Panel of the State Department of
Education required each local Board of Trustees to report the
results of local studies on conversion to the quarter plan.

The SBCC staff conducted a feasibility study in 1967: citing
the evidence of Keene's doctoral research that 40 percent of

the students must choose year round attendance to achieve a
gain in plant utilization, and the opinions of the instructicnal
staff about the educational disadvantages of the quarter plan,
the policy of "watch and wait" was recommended. On December 14,
1967, the Board unanimously adopted the Superintendent's recom-
mendation of a 'watch and wait" policy in regard to conversion
to the four-quarter plan of operation of Santa Barbara City
College. No further policy determination has been made.

It is suggested that the need and value of Board approval of
text adoptions be examined with a view toward discontinuance of

this practice as probably unnecessary at the college level,

On March 20, 1967, the following Policy was adopted by the
Board of Trustees:

""Santa Barbara City College
March 20, 1967

PROPOSED POLICY ON TEXT BOOK ADOPTION

Instructors have the responsibility for selecting their text-
books, with adoption by vote of the division. In case a
question arises concerning the suitability of a text book,
those faculty members who made the selection shall be
responsible for answering such questions,

The office of the Administrative Dean-Instruction shall be
informed of any new adoptions, and the titles shall then be
recorded on the course of study outlines.

Instructors are encouraged to use texts for two years., This
X o

procedure is established primarily to benefit students in the

purchase of used books.
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i' ‘ Action:

- Action:

9w

Ordering of approved textbooks will be handled by the College
Bookstore. Instructors should be sure that their orders get in
to the Bookstore Manager in time to insure delivery before the
semester begins. Book request forms will be distributed to
instructors by the Bookstore on the following dates: November
15 for Spring semester, April 15 for both Summer Session and
Fall semester. These forms should be completed and returned

to the Bookstore within 10 days after receipt,"

There should be a continuing effort made to increase the number
of credit courses offered in the Extended Day Program.

Each year since the last accreditation visit, the graded c¢lasses
in the evening college curriculum have been augmented. A summary
of the number of courses offered each year is given below:

1965-66 90 courses, including 11 apprentice
1966-67 104 courses, including 11 apprentice
1967-68 112 courses, including 13 apprentice
1968-69 136 courses, including 11 apprentice
196970 138 courses, including 12 apprentice

As new classroom facilities become available and courses are
approved by the Curriculum Committee, more classes will be
added to the Evening College program.

The Curriculum Committee seems to be mainly academically
oriented and probably should consider having an additional
member or two from other than strictly academic disciplines.

The composition of the Curriculum Committee in 1965 included,
in addition to the academic department representatives, two
representatives of the vocational~technical fields: the
Assistant Dean of Instruction, and a faculty member from
Health Occupations. Since that time, the committee has
expanded from 14 to 19 members, and there are now three
vocational division representatives. During the past five
years, there have been several new vocational programs
developed at SBCC, and it would seem that the apparent
imbalance in representation on the Curriculum Committee

has had no adverse effect on the development of programs
outside the traditional academic disciplines.

It is probable that the Curriculum Advispry Committee should
have the advantages of more research in studying the effectivew
ness of the college curriculum, This is a service that probably
should be started, if only on a minimal basis.

The position of Director of Research and Development was estab~
lished at the Administrative Dean level, and filled in Febrpary
1970, Although a position in research had been part of the
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administrative organization from 1965 to 1967, the major role

at that time was in facilities and grants planning. The current
position includes responsibility for evaluation of instruction
programs. In addition, a partial assigmment for an Instruction
Development Consultant has been staffed in the Dean of Instrup-
tion's office, with some responsibility to assist faculty in the
development of innovative and experimental approaches.

A number of evaluative studies have been made or ave in progress
since February, 1970. A more detailed discussion of the activi-
ties of the Research Office is included in the section below

on "Institutional Researxch.'” Copies of the research reports
will be available to the Accreditation Team .at the time of the
visit,

1.

£ Ac;ion:

C. GENERAL EDUCATION

Thq college should maintain constant effort to implement the
ideal deétrlbed above, and through constant self-study and

selfwevaluatlon determlne the degree to whlch lt is belng
achieved.

Every effort is made to achieve, through constant study and
evaluation, the ideal of general educatiom for all students.
The total participation of the instruction staff in the self-

study efforts from Februar{ to June, 1970 is an example of the
commitment to constant evaluatiom that is characteristic of the
SBCC faculty,

D, EDUCATION FOR TRANSFER

1,

Actioni

Grading standards in a department that shows a strong plus-
dlfferentlal among students transferrlng to the Unlver31ty of
California should be carefully examined. Sound academic
standards are of course desirable; but such a differential
codld indicate that a department mlght be penalizing students
by g1v1ng them unrealistically low grades, thereby maklng it
ImpOSSlble for some who might actually be qualified to transfer
to the Unlver51§y.

The Grading Practices and Standards Self-Study Group recommended
the following action on May 28, 1970: "The group finds that a
more detailed comparative analysis of grade point differential
by department is needed . . . analysis should proceed along the
following lines: '

a, Comparison between freshman and sophomorxe courses
in the same department at SBCC, by student and
instructer;

b. Comparison between sophomore transfer courses and
further courses at the transfer institution in the
same field."
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A preliminary study following these general guidelines is

being conducted currently for UCSB transfer students from

SBCC. The concern that students may be penalized by
—= unrealistically low grades is recognized to be genuine,
but insufficient evidence exists at SBCC to make a fair
judgment: the comments here and below (item 3) reflect
the conviction among a number of faculty members that
much more careful scrutiny of the patterns of 'grade
point differentials” for transfer students must be made,

i 2. The extent of the use of objectively scored examinations in
transfer courses should be studied. Transfer students
replying to guestionnaires sometimes indicated they felt
handicapped by inadequate experience in coping with essay
questions in examinations.

Action: In more recent studies in which transferring students
were interviewed, the concern over the use of objective
exams was not raised. Since 1965, an increased use of
readers in large sections of transfer-oriented courses
P has made it possible to give more emphasis to essay-type
| examinations, In the Social Science division, for example,
policy now limits the use of objective exams to non-transfer
. . courses, or where skills may appropriately be measured by
| this method.

3. The studies of grade point differentials should be continued.

More studies of the break-down of the differential by depart-
. ment are especially recommended, to determine whether there
is indeed any significant difference in grading standards
among departments.

Action: Studies of students who have transferred to other institu-
tions have been done continuously since the last accreditation
visit, and will be available to the team. The problem of

L making inferences about the problem of artificially high or

low grading ''standards' ("'practices'" would be more accurate

[ is indeed knotty. To illustrate the difficulty, a specific

analysis of 261 transferring student transcripts was made

for those who entered other institutions in 1968-1969. The

results are given below:

State Colleges: N Mean ,m Standard Deviation,s
Chico 11 +0.255 0,517
- Fresno 9 +0.093 0.572
Fullerton 4 +0.043 0.430
Hayward 5 -0.740 0.250
Humbolt 9 0,012 0.338
Long Beach 28 +0.037 0.534
L.A. State 8 +3.,084 0.366
San Fernando 15 -0.357 0.615
‘* Sann Jose 25 +3.064 0.594
San Diego 7 =3.001 0.714
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State Colleges: N Mean,m Standard Deviation,s
Sacramento 2 +0.030 0.410
Sonoma 3 +1.313 0.430
Stanislaus 2 +0.650 0.210
Cal Poly 17 +0.1761 0.628
Total 145 +0.0761 0.628
University of California

Berkeley 3 ~0.389 487
Davis 1 +0,002 0
UCLA 5 0,302 .495
UCSB 107 ~0.286 .519
Total 116 -0.286 0515

E, VOCATIONAL EDUCATION

l. A previous recommendation is reaffirmed-~-that the college
develop a definite plan for follow-up evaluation of its
vocational programs. Such a plan could be expanded as
time and staff needs are met, and appropriate reports
would thereafter become valuable in future planning.

Action; Mr. Gordon H. Santee has completed a follow-up study of
students majoring in Business and Vocational/Technical
programs at SBCC, Fall 1965 through Spring 1967. Mr,
Santee has recommended that the office of Research and
Development revive the follow-up procedure and continue
the studies using computer services wherever possible,

Dr, Thomas MacMillan, Director of Research and Development,
has completed two follow-up studies in Health Occupations and
will continue these studies in all occupational areas. A
complete plan for follow-up and evaluation is included in
the Five Year Plan for Vocational Education, as revised

June 30, 1970.

2. The dual assignments and responsibilities of the "Assistant
Dean, Instruction and Evening Technical' appear confusing
and lacking in singleness of purpose, It is suggested that
the college resolve this seeming confusion.

Action: The comsulting firm of Griffenhagen-Kroeger was retained in
‘ 1970 to study the administrative structure of the College,
and to make specific recommendations about administrative
positions. There were two recommendations made on the position
of Assistant Dean, Technical/Vocational:
(&) that the Assistant Dean, Techuical/Vocational,
his efforts on the coordination
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of instruction in his functional area and all
of the aspects implied by general administration
of such multi~faceted function;

(b) that more of the research responsibility for
evaluation and assessment of new needs in this
functional area be delegated to the Director
of Research and Development.

Both of these recommendations appear to be consistent with
college philosophy, and appear to be reasonable as acknowledg-
ing the separation between the planning and evaluative func-
tions and the coordinating functions.

Because of the changing and expanding community, full attention
should be given to the place and needs of technical/vocational/
occupational programs as the College and District plan future
facilities that can best serve and meet community needs.
Caution should be exercised that strengthening of existing
programs is not overlooked in the expansion process.

Santa Barbara City College has continually stressed the
strengthening of existing programs before implementing new
programs. During the past five years, the college has up-dated
the resources and services in Electronics, Auto Services,

Data Processing, Medical Assisting, Radiological Technology

and Graphic Arts. 1In addition, eight new programs have been
added to the curriculum. With increased attention to evalua-
tion, the strengthening of existing programs will be given

full attention as the needs of the community continue to

change. = (See Part III on changes since 1965 for further comment

on facilities priorities)

Wide dissemination of information about occupational programs
should be accompanied by a continual strengthening of the
screening procedures for admission to these programs.

Following the research of Health Occupations in Spring, 1970,
definite screening procedures were established in the ADN and
LVN programs: Marine Diving Technician has screening proce-
dures, including both physical and academic factors. Serious
consideration is being given to establishing screening proce-
dures for all programs, based on evaluative studies of student
performance.

Brochures for each vocational program have been prepared and
distributed through counselors at feeder high schools. College
counselors, as well as vocational instructors, have contacted
high school instructors and counselors in an effort to promote
vocational education at City College. Enrollment in these
programs has more than tripled since 1965.
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Although it is recognized that the traditional solution
is to split courses into sections that are workable in

terms of space, equipment, and facilities available, it
is suggested that innovative and creative approaches to
teaching may enable vocational instructors to maintain
excellence in teaching while serving a larger number of
students than presently assigned.

It is recognized that innovation and evaluation are both
essential ingredients of a successfully expanding program.
Several specific changes have been made in vocational/
technical education since 1965, but constant attention is
being given to the search for improved methods of teaching.

The implementation of Auto Services 17-18-Automotive Specialty,
has increased the student per teacher ratio and has allowed
certain students to advance beyond the limits available in
prior programs. 1In apprenticeships, Graphic Arts, and
Electronics, classes have been combined with students working
at their own pace at various grade levels under a single
instructor,

The college should be concerned with the fuller development
and effective implementation of procedures that are designed
to assess instruction, and continually seek to improve
instruction in both day and extended day vocational programs.

A number of the plans for evaluation and improvement have
been noted above. 1In addition, the efforts of faculty
committees on Professional Standards, Teacher Load, and
Improvement of Instruction have led to several policies
designed to benefit the total instructional process. Some
of these policies encourage: 1) student evaluation of
instructor; 2) administrative evaluation and periodic
consultation with individual instructors, both full-time
and part-time; 3) periodic departmental meeting, bringing
together full-time and part-time instructors to coordinate
and improve techniques of instruction.

F. EXTENDED DAY AND ADULT EDUCATION

1.

One of the Adult Education officers in charge on the campus
at night should perhaps be made responsible to the Adult
Education Administrative Dean who has over-all responsibility

for Extended Day and Adult Education. This administrator
would be in charge of all phases of adult education on the

campus during the late afternoon and evening and consequently

would be in g better position to establish closer liaison on
curriculum development for regular graded classes between day

and evening.




——

Action:

Action:

Action:

-15-

A full-time administrator is now in charge of the Evening College
program, and has full responsibility for the graded and non-graded
classes on campus during the late afternoon and evening hours,

A college advisory committee including students, faculty and
administrators has been organized to assure close working relation-
ships and coordination between day and evening college. The Assis-
tant Dean, Evening College, is responsible to the Director=-
Administrative Dean, Adult Education Division, and coordinates his
planning to assure an adequate response to community needs and
services involving the campus. :

It is suggested that the title of the Administrative Dean for
Adult Education should be Administrative Dean for Adult
Education and Extended Day, . This title more truly represents
the position on the President-Superintendent's staff that has
chief concern for providing and protecting opportunities for the
education of older students. It would also help to spotlight
the unity and articulating influence necessary to an educaticnal
program for adults.

The title has not caused any confusion, since the graded classes
in the evening are organized primarily for adults and are an
integral part of the Adult Education Division: it is well under-
stood in the college and the community that the graded classes

in the evening are part of the Adult Education Division,

The recent trend away from the term "Adult Education' in preference
for "continuing education' has resulted in serious consideration
of a change in the name of the Division to "Continuing Education.”

There should be an increase in the number of credit classes
offered in the Extended Day program as the Curriculum Committee
approves their addition and as more classroom space becomes
available,

Graded classes have been expanded each year since 1965, as
outlined under Curriculum Development, above.

G. MEETING SPECIAL NEEDS

1.

The Division of English should continue to experiment with and

evaluate the English 9-10 sequence. Other academic divisions
of the college might well consider the possibility of developing
such courses.

With the continuing growth of the student body, the Honors
Committee might consider the possibility of expanding the Honors
Program to provide a choice between two subject areas each
semester and to provide for a greater number of superior students.
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The Honors Committee might also well consider the p0351b111ty of
providing some kind of honors program, possibly within the
framework of existing courses, for entering students.

Several important changes have occurred since 1965 in the entire
area of meeting special needs, Perhaps most significant have
been: 1) the re-structuring of the Honors Committee under the
Curriculum Committee as a sub-committee of the whole; 2) the
establishment of the Improvement of Instruction Committee;

3) the establishment of the Learning Resources Center Advisory
Committee,

While there has been continued experimentation with independent
study and special courses for advanced or honors students, there
has also developed a fresh commitment to meeting the needs of

the disadvantaged. So much has occurred that a discussion of the
changes is included under the "Significant Changes" section below.

H. INSTRUCTIONAL STAFF

1.

Action:

Action:

As. appropriate, faculty should participate in the selection of
new members and in the maintenance of high standards of profes-
sional competence now evident.

The Division Chairmen and faculty representatives do the initial
screening of applications for new faculty openings. There are
faculty representatives at all screening interviews for prospec-

tive faculty, along with the Division Chairmen and Administrative
Dean, Instruction. Candidates are recommended to the Superintendent-
President for final interview, and to the Board for appointment.

In a period of probable growth to multi-campus size, continued
attention should be given to keeping free the excellent two-way
communication now existing between faculty and administration.

Since 1965, Santa Barbara City College has experienced three
changes in top level administration: Dr. Robert C. Rockwell
left the college in 1968; Mr. Lorenzo Dall'Armi became acting
superintendent until the appointment of Dr. Julio L. Bortolazzo
in 1969; Dr, Bortolazzo announced his retirement in May, 1970,
and Dr. Glenn G. Gooder was appointed his successor in June,
1970. Any attempt to assess "excellent two-way communication"
between the Chief Administrative Officer and the staff under
these historical conditions would be difficult, at best., In
perspective, however, the climate of open and honest exchange,
and of professional respect for the proper roles of faculty,
students, staff and administration in the formulation of all
policies affecting the educational program at SBCC has been a
laudable and consistent characteristic of the administrative
process.

It is suggested that understanding and appreciation of the broad
functions that devolve on division chairmen be kept firmly in
mind by faculty as this level of college organization becomes
strengthened and modified through continual evaluation.
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Increased released time has been provided for Division
Chairmen, and additional salary has been given both
according to a policy based on the size of the instruc-
tional division. There is a continuing need for clerical
services to assist the Division Chairmen.

Formulae for defining teacher loads that may evolve from
present studies should be kept as simple as possible, and
Board attention should be given to their use in imple=
menting mutually acceptable goals.

A series of studies was conducted during the 1965-1966 and
1966-1967 academic years as background to the assessment of
teacher load policy., Teacher load reports from these
studies will be available to the.Atcreditation Team. The
Teacher Load Committee annually evaluates assigned teacher
load in specific classes and recommends teacher load unit
(TLU) weightings to the Administrative Dean, Instruction,
for specific classes over which an issue of load might be
raised. The policy on TLU assignments has remained essentially
the same since the last accreditation visit, and the formula
for determining annual teacher load has remained constant.

While great strides have been made in developing the campus,
there is still much to be done in order to care for the
students who will be attending City College in the next few
yvears, The District must complete the present campus to
keep pace with the demands of the community.

Much consideration has been given to the problem of facili-
ties. In February 1966, Dr. Rockwell presented a report of
physical needs for the next twenty years; and this dbcument
has provided the basis for further study and action. In
December, 1967, a position paper on the need for a second
campus was presented, and planning continued to develop
along that line., After some unsuccessful attempts to pass
a bond, the District elecfbrate approved an issue of over
five million dollars in 1969.

The District Ten-Year Plan for site development was revised
in 1969, and reviewed in a special board meeting on facilities
and capital outlay May 21, 1970. Several pointswere made in
the Board review: 1) confidence in the financial capability
of the District to complete the present campus, using bond
funds authorized in 1969 ($5,502,000), and taking advantage
of all State and Federal sources; 2) recognition of the need
to acquire a second site as soon as possible; 3) recognition
of the need for a continuous program of reviewing educational
objectives, and of assuring that these objectives can be
translated into appropriate instructional facilities.
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2. Special facilities (music, little theater, gymnasium) must be
provided as quickly as possible if the college is to fulfill
its commitment to its students.

Action: 1In accordance with the Ten-Year Plan for construction, the physical
education, little theater and music facilities are being.given
top priority. Bids were awarded to begin construction in the Spring,
1970,0f the $2,000,000 Health and Physical Education facility. Use
modifications to improve the present site are proposed for 1970-71,
and the theater and music complex is planned for 1971-72,

3. The Adult Education Center must be either modernized or rebuilt
to keep pace with its function.

Action: The downtown campus center has had its administrative offices
. ' enlarged and modernized. Maintenance of buildings and parking
% facilities is attended to on a yearly basis to keep pace with
L its use and function.

4. In planning for the future, care must be exercised to avoid
duplication of facilities between the present two campuses.

re Action: At its meeting of January 27, 1966, the Board of Trustees
reviewed the physical needs of the District and adopted the
policy that "in all future construction within the District,
care should be exercised in avoiding costly duplication

of facilities.," Tt is recognized that the Adult Education
Center is substandard, and that some replacement will be
necessary prior to 1975, regardless of other construction

(- in the District: the plans for theater and arts buildings

} on the Mesa campus will serve some of the needs of the adult
program, but additional facilities will need to be found for
P the day program of adult non-credit courses.

iJ_ 5. In view of future enrollment projections, it appears financially
sound for the college to acquire as quickly as possible a second:
campus to care for the students who will be attending.

Action: The need for a second site has been recognized since the Board
adopted the findings of the physical needs study in 1966. Dr.
Rockwell presented a report on the need for a second campus,
and on December 14, 1967, the Board received a report on the
feasibility of developing a second campus on property available
| in Winchester Canyon. No action was taken at that time to
e complete the agreement to obtain the second site and in August,
1968, the particular offer was withdrawn. On May 21, 1970, the
Board was again urged by the Superintendent-President to-acquire
a second site as soon as possible.

J. LIBRARY AND OTHER AIDS TO INSTRUCTION

1. Attention should be given to the need for the development of
a complete level III language laboratory, and perhaps two, if
present language enrollment trends continue.

Action: A level TII language lab in which a student can listen, record
and play back, and which has an instructor intercom capability,



[

L

Action:

Action:

Action:

Action:

Action:
acrion

-19-
has been installed. Present level of usage has not indicated
a need for a second language lab.

Because of the increased enrollment and use of the library
facilities by students, immediate consideration should be’

- given to adding a third 'librarian and to provide for certifi-

cated librarian service at night. .

A third librarian was added part-time in 1966-67, and full-time
from 1967-68 to the present. Certificated librarian service
is provided at night.

More efficient use of listening booths should be made, through
installation of permanent recording facilities.

A tape and record copier has been purchased. Thus more copies
can be in use in the listening booths at one time. Some of the
burden on the listening booths has been lifted with the addition
of study carrels in Business (Data Processing): these carrels
have both visual and audio capabilities. There is a continuing
need for expansion of audio-visual facilities, which the College
is anticipating in plans for a new Learning Resources Center in
the Arts and Communications Building proposed in the Ten-Year
Plan.

There is an apparent need for more projectors of all types.
to meet increasing faculty needs and requirements,

This need has been met.  The present stock includes seven (7)
16mm film projectors, three (3) filmstrip projectors, one (1)
combination slide and filmstrip projector, four (4) slide pro-
jectors, twenty-eight (28) overhead projectors, and two (2)
opaque projectors. The 1970-71 budget provides for purchase
of one (1) super 8mm film loop projector, one (1) reel-to-reel
film projector, and one (1) opaque projector.

Consideration should be given to the increased need for more
classified help, especially for proper and effectlve distribu-
tion of audio- v1sual aids.

A part-time audio-visual assistant was hired in 1968-69. This
position was increased to full-time in 1969-70. A request for
a full-time secretarial position was included in the 1970-71
budget proposal,

Continued attention should be given to the budgetary needs re-
quired to implement an effective program of audio-visual _services
and equlpment

Althbugh improved, A-V operation still does not have an adequate
budget. The cost of film rentals has increased 25% or more since
last accreditation, and the limited resources of the tri-county
film library are increasingly less adequate for college needs.
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A new policy requiring each division to budget a line
item for film rental will lessen the demands on the A-V
budget.

Acoustical effectiveness in the library coﬁld be increased
with the installation of carpeting, especially in the main
reading room.

The library renovation project in the Ten-Year Plan for 1971
includes carpeting.

K, STUDENT PERSONNEL SERVICES

1,

Action:

2.

Action:

Action:

Action:

5.

Although much student personnel data is collected, the lack
of electronic data processing services prevents meaningful
interpretation and application to specific student personnel
problems, This should be remedied.

After experiment with various approaches to the problems of
data management, the Board ratified an agreement to lease a
1401 computer for campus needs.  In February, 1970, the
Director of Research established an account with UCSB computing
services for statistical program services. Studies using
computer services which have been completed since February,
1970, include: ©Norcal attrition questionnaire processing,
crosstabs of grade point average by major, grade point average
by high school attended, and follow-up of withdrawing students.

The excellent follow-up studies for students transferring to
other colleges and universities should be extended to those
who receive technical-vocational training at the college.

Follow-up studies of vocational-technical students have been
conducted by Mr. Gordon Santee and Dr. Tom MacMillan, and
will be available for the visiting team.

The privacy necessary for a confidential counseling interview
would be enhanced by fully enclosing the cubicles in the
counselors' office,

The use modifications plan for the campus includes remodeling
the counseling spaces to achieve more privacy, and to assure
adequate air circulation, These modifications are being made
during the Summer, 1970,

The college catalog should contain additional information concern=

ing transfer and terminal curricula, including four-semester
suggested programs.

Four-semester programs were adopted and included in the 1966-67
catalog and all subsequent catalogs.

Attention should be given to keeping the actual counseling ratio
as close as possible to the established ratio of 400:1.,
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The counselor/student ratio in 1969-70 was 537:1, ranking
42nd among California community colleges. There appears
to be a need for additional counseling staff to improve
the ratio for more effective counseling.

STUDENT GOVERNMENT AND ACTIVITIES

1’

Action:

Action:

Action:

The entry of the Academic Senate into the college committee
structure has caused some concern among student leaders.,
Consideration should be given to including students as
voting members on committees whose functions involve the
expenditure of student body funds.

Appointments to committees are made according to the
Associated Students By-Laws by the A.S. Vice President.
Students serve as voting members on all committees
responsible for the expenditure of student body  funds.

Faculty interest in and responsibility for sponsoring
student clubs should not be allowed to lag as the insti-
tution grows in size. The Academic Senate should study
this matter and develop a plan for faculty participation
in club programs.

The academic Senate has made no study; however, individual
faculty members have volunteered their time as advisers
to club and organization programs.

In a time when students are increasingly knowledgeable
about social pressures and issues, and increasingly seek

to participate actively in their interpretation or solution,
the college needs to examine and clarify its role. A
cooperative student-faculty-administration and Board rela-
tionship is suggested that, through mutually developed
standards and purposes of student action, can identify the
rights and balanced responsibilities of each college seg-
ment in situations related to current social issues and
CONCerns.

A consistent and continued effort has been made to involve
students in the total program of the college. Establish-
ment and funding of a human relations council with extensive
student participation has provided for involvement in campus
and community activities of social and political significanc
Other examples are cited in the full committee report and in
back-up materials available to the visiting team.

ADMINISTRATION

1‘

The program of non-graded classes (adult education) is so
extensive that it seems desirable to study the possibility
of providing supervision of evening graded classes by the
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same staff which supervises the day graded classes.. The

suggestion. is made not to "downgrade' the adult education
program, It is made in the hope that such a step would
lead to freeing adult. education for even.greater effective-
ness while at the same time giving more assurance of uni-
form standards for graded classes.

An Assistant Dean, Evening College, with an office on the Mesa
Campus, was appointed to work closely with the Dean of Instruc-
tion to assure that community needs for credit courses in the
evening are being met and that uniform standards for graded
classes are being applied. As implied in the recommendation,
the new position has freed the adult non-credit and community
service programs for more effective development.

_Continued study needs to be directed toward the responsibilities

of the division chairmen. As the divisions grow with the ex-
pansion of the college enrollment, the responsibilities of the
chairmen will increase and change in pressure and size rather
than kind. A proliferation of small divisions will lead
eventually to the need for some administrative level between
dean and chairmen. -

As noted under "Instruction,' division chairmen have been granted
additional released time and remuneration. Although the college
has grown greatly in enrollment and offerings, only one addi-
tional division has been formed since 1965; the Health Occupa-
tions Division was separated from Health and Physical Educatiomn
when it achieved a size that appeared to justify such a change.
Every effort is made not to proliferate the divisional “struc-
ture unless there is an acknowledged heed for the additional
coordination,

Continued study should be given to long-range master planning

for the District. The areas of major concern are: (1) plant
expansion, either on one campus or multi-campus, (2) educational
needs, with special emphasis on needs of the non-transfer student;
and (3) finance, related to community acceptance of further bond-
ing and/or tax override. ‘

The three areas of emphasis have been given attention in other
sections of this application for accreditation. Plant expan-
sion has been reviewed as recently as May, 1970, and is proceed~
ing according to the Ten-Year Plan priorities. 1In the category
of meeting special needs, a Tutorial Center and a Learning
Resources Center have been established and additional financial
aids secured for the disadvantaged; advanced placement, inde-
pendent studies, and honors programs have expanded. In addition,
three and five year priorities are being established in all
vocational/technical programs, and an assessment of capital
needs is being made for each program. Under finance there is

no question of continuing need: although the voters approved

a bond issue in 1969, the program needs of the institution must
also be measured against the local ability to support a compre-
hensive community college. It would appear, given that the
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assessed valuation per unit of resident ADA decreased over
10% from 1967-68 to 1968-69, that additional tax
support will be needed within the next two years.

As the college grows, the size of the staff will increase.
There is a danger that erstwhile good communication between
teachers and administrators will deteriorate., Special
efforts should be made to retain the good rapport and easy
communication so characteristic of the college.,

Direct and open lines of communication characterize the
relationships among-all staff at SBCC. Keeping areas of
responsibility at optimal size to facilitate communication
is the aim of the college, and the result of constant re-
evaluation. The recently completed study of administration
by Griffenhagen-Kroeger was helpful in re-affirming the
relationship between administrative structure and effective
comnunication among staff members.

It is recognized that a multitude of problems face the
college as it moves into operation as an independent
district, and that faculty is participating effectively

in their solution, However, concern may be expressed
about the number of committees and committee meetings

now current that can result in decreased teaching
effectiveness, An evaluation of need and progress leading
to some reduction in time devoted to college meetings by
faculty is suggested. :

In times of change and growth, and ELM

philosophy of administration calls for part1c1pat1ve
response to critical issues in the College, increased
committee responsibility is often’ “the necessary by-product.
Literally hundreds of hours were spent in self-study for
accreditation, for example, on the asumption that total
self=evaluation could be accomplished only through total
participation,

One cannot both proclaim a participative management
philosophy and then subvert its implementation by failing
to seek the organized advice and consent of the staff,

At all times, the staff is mindful of the needs of students
as the primary focus of all deliberations. Every effort is
made to balance responsibilities and distribute obligations
as broadly as possible,

Evaluation of the scope of duties and responsibilities of
the Dean of Instruction is suggested, as there is some
concern whether his added assignment as Director of the
Summer Session is reasonable., In any event, the title of
the responsible person might well include "and Director
(or Dean) of the Summer Session."
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The responsibility of the Dean of Instruction has been
modified, and an additional administrative position,
Assistant Dean, Extended Day and Summer Session, has
been created to assume those particular responsibilities
and to bring closer liaison between regular day and
extended day programs. | : :
Truly to recognize his responsibility and function, it is
suggested that the title of the 'Director-Administrative
Dean, Adult Education' be revised to "Administrative Dean,
Extended Day and Adult FEducation."

See "6'", The title "Director-Administrative Dean, Adult
Education" has been retained.
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I1T. SIGNIFICANT CHANGES AT SANTA BARBARA CITY GOLLEGE SINCE 1965

BACKGROUND

To present significant changes in summary overview is difficult at best:
among the most significant changes must be included the professional and
personal growth of the entire staff, and such changes are neither easily
quantified nor easily summarized, The extensive commitment of the entire
staff throughout the Spring, 1970 semester, to engage in a self=-study
for accreditation resulted in extensive reports and recommendations from
each division of the College. These background materials will be on
display and available to the visiting team in October. The purpose of
this section of the accreditation application is to elevate in cursory
fashion a number of the major changes that have affected educational
policy or practice at Santa Barbara City College during the past five
years. :

A. CURRICULUM DEVELOPMENT

The new courses which have been added to the catalog since 1965 are
shown In Appendix A by division. It is important to note the partic-
ular kinds of changes that have been emphasized during the last several
years. Recognizing the need to expand two-year occupational centered
programs, the more truly to become a comprehensive community college,
the major growth in over two hundred new courses has been in the areas
of vocational-technical education and health occupations education,
Increased emphasis on human services in health, public safety, and
early childhood education has characterized the growth in occupational
curriculums, while at the same time there has been an expansion of
offerings in new technologies, particularly marine technology.

During these years, there has been increased recognition of the needs
of exceptional students, both the academically talented and the
disadvantaged., The addition of cooperative and work experience
education may provide new attractions for students who need to
continue partial employment while attending college.

Throughout the curriculum development process, new courses have been
added in response to need, and older courses have been deleted from

the catalog as their justification has diminished.

B. GENERAL EDUCATION AND EDUCATION FOR TRANSFER

There is a continuing effort to improve the quality of instruction in
all programs. Since attention is here directed to the areas of greatest
change since last accreditation, a few of the "innovative projects" in
instruction that have been supported by the district during the 1969-70
academic year are briefly described under the following section, as
illustrations of this continuing effort, coordinated primarily by the
Improvement of Instruction Committee,

1, ATS-DP Audio-Tutorial System for Data Processing
(Project Directors - Mike Rice, Ralph Schiferl)

Mr., Rice, Chairman of the Business Division, and Mr. Schiferl
of Data Processing proposed that we lease a commercial audio-
tutorial system on an experimental basis this spring.
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The system came complete with all needed hardware and
software, including carrels, AV hardware, 35mm slides,
audio tapes, programmed instruction books, etc. . It
was used this spring to teach the lecture portions of
Business 142 (Basic Computer Concepts’ , Math 61~ 62
(FORTRAN IV), and Business 148 (COBAL). The equipment
was used on an experimental basis.

This equipment was installed in R-2 and available for
student use from 8:00 a.m. to 5:00 p.m. five (5) days

per week and several evenings from 6:00 p.m. to 10:00 p.m.
With added para-professional help it could be kept open
on Saturday as well. This would amount to 36 carrel

hours per 8-5 day..

Students worked through carefully sequenced programmed
materials presented simultaneously in printed texts,
film and audio tape. Students were free to schedule
their time in the Audio-tutorial system in accordance
with requirements of other classes and with their
individual needs and preferences., Freedom was provided
so that the student could work at his own pace, going
over the material as many times as needed, providing

a special help for the slow student.

The vendor, Institute of Advanced Technology, made the
complete 4-carrel package available for $438 per month
for four (4) months or $1,752, including installation..

Cost: §1,752

Single Concept Films for Life Science Classes
(Project Director - Vernon Stiers)

Mr. Vernon Stiers has for some time, at his own considerable
expense, been exploring the possibility of producing short
single concept films (4-5 minute duration) for use in Life
Science lecture and laboratory classes. These have been
designed to bringgraphic and dramatic examples of important
phenomena and processes to students on a highly individual
basis. Utltimately they are to be used in an audio-tutorial-
type biology lab. An appropriation during the Spring, 1970
Semester provided:

a. photographic equipment, including a high quality super-8
cartridge-type motion picture camera;

b. super-8 color film and processing:

c. projection equipment

Five or six single concept films suitable for use in life
science classes were produced and equipment and skill for

continuing work in this area and in other departments of
the college were acquired with the appropriation.
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The equipment purchases, of course, belong to the college
and, although designed specifically for and under the
supervision of Mr, Stiers, may be used by interested
faculty from other divisions. Mr. Stiers has expressed
an interest in making his technical skills available to
others if we can obtain the needed equipment and supplies.
This, again, is an innovative project that could have
widespread beneficial effects among our faculty.

Cost: $1,800

'3. Computer Graphics Project
(Project Director-Mike Mallen)

Mr., Mike Mallen of the Mathematics Division has been exploring
the usefulness of a computer graphics system in the teaching

of statistics. This device, a combination visual display,
response terminal, and IBM 360 computer, would be used to
display graphically certain mathematical concepts and processes
that are very difficult to teach in the conventional way. The
members of his division have agreed that it may have wusefulness
in the teaching of statistics and calculus. 7In order to

further study its possible uses and implications for Santa
Barbara City College, Mr, Mallen has requested $200 for computer
time in order to work with this system at UCSB where it is
presently in use. If, in fact, the system has sufficient use

at SBCC, members of the Mathematics Division would apply for
Federal or other grants to finance its adoption. This project
would essentially finance background work for a future grant
application. Although funds were approved for Spring, 1970,

Mr. Mallen was unable to complete the project because of an
illness. The work will be continued for the 1970-71 academic
year.

Cost: $200

4., Dial-a-Teacher
(Project Director - Conrad Weiler)

Mr. Conrad Weiler of the Biology Department requested funds
for lease of automatic telephione answering equipment. This
setup enabled students in his spring biology class simply

to dial a telephone number and receive-a recorded message
informing them of the lab, lecture, reading and problem
assignments for the week, a capsule summary of the most impor-
tant concepts and topics to be covered that week, and infor-
mation on assignments due, exams, etc. The total cost of

this project for the semester was $60 or approximately thirty
(30) cents per student per semester.

VOCATIONAL EDUCATION

On April 24, 1969, the Board of Trustees of the Santa Barbara Junior
College District approved a District Policy on Vocational Education,
including a specific statement of goals and objectives. A more recent
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translation of the District Policy into specific terms was the District
Plan for Vocational Education 1970-71, adopted by the Board on June 18,
1970,

Since both documents present extensive documentation of the short-term
and long-term goals for vocational education, they will be made avail-
able to the visiting team for closer evaluation. In general, the Plan
calls for the following:

1) Population Needs Analysis

2) Job Market Analysis

3) Job Performance Requirements Analysis
4) Curriculum Resources and Ancillary Services
5) Program Planning

6) Program Review

7) Vocational Education Promotion

8) Student Recruitment

9) Guidance and Counseling

10) Vocational Instruction

11) Placement

12) Evaluation

As the emphasis on achieving a truly comprehensive college has increased,
the District has become an active participant in over 40 organizations

and committees concerned with planning for vocational education. Included
among these 40 are eleven joint apprenticeship advisory committees and
twenty=-four vocational advisory committees associated with specific subject
areas.,

During the 1969-70 academic year, over 7,000 (7,067) students took advan-
tage of some form of vocational education or training offered in the
regular or adult divisions of the College. The growth in curriculum and
enrollment has been dramatic during the past five years in the various
fields of occupationally oriented education. Throughout, the aim has been.
to achieve balance and to meet new needs as responsibly and completely

as possible,

EXTENDED DAY AND ADULT EDUCATION

Recognized as one of the most extensive programs in the State, the Adult
Education Division has grown almost geometrically in service to the
community. From student enrollment of 3,690 in 1953-54, to almost 18,000 in
1968-69, the program continues to expand in scope and service, In 1969,

the Adult Education Program celebrated its fiftieth anniversary in Santa
Barbara education.

As with the regular credit program, the adult non-credit offerings are

-balanced among the theoretical, the practical and the productive. Of

476 classes offered in 1968-69, 38,87 were in Liberal Arts (English
Literature, Writing, History, Philosophy, Science, Language); 16.2% were
in vocational-technical areas; 15.3% Fine Arts, Music, and Theatre; 11.9%

‘Business; 9.9% Home and Family Living; 5.0% Arts and Crafts; 2.9% American=-

ization-Citizenship.



[

Assistance in developing the broad curriculum offerings in adult
education is provided by a Citizens' Adult Education Advisory Council,
made up of over 40 local volunteers from all walks of life, from
University Chancellor to Professional Artist. Meetings with the
Council as a whole and its Curriculum, Fee, Finance and Membership
committees are held regularly.

Over one hundred local agencies and interest groups have sponsored
educational activities, including numerous short courses such as
""Should Santa Barbara go High Rise,' which was sponsored by 15 local
organizations in the community interest.

Special attention is given to under-trained and under-employed adults.,
Facilities for offering apprenticeship training have been improved
during 1969-70, and a series of MDTA projects have been offered, includ-
ing a project jointly funded by the Federal Department of Labor, MDTA,
and Work Training, Inc.; the Adult Division has used both WIN (Work
Incentive) and ESEA (Elementary and Secondary Education Act) funds for
Basic Education and English as a Second Language classes. Bilingual |
courses in Driver Education have been offered for the first time in
1969-70 for students who wish to prepare for the license exam in the
Spanish Language. Anticipated for 1970-71 are new courses in the areas
of Consumer Education and Homemaking.

A final case of growth since 1965 is the area of Handicapped Workers.
Under local Kiwanis Club sponsorship a sheltered workshop program was
developed in 1969-70 in cooperation with VEA funded training through
adult education.

MEETING SPECTIAL NEEDS

1. Academically Accelerated High School Students

The District has maintained a policy of enrolling talented high
school students, Most recent follew-up from 196970 indicates
that 41 students from seven (7) high schools took regular college
courses at SBCC. The average achieved grade point for all units
completed was 2.89, over a total of 149 units.

2. Academically Talented Community College Students

Further development of the Honors concept for talented students has

taken place since 1965, 1In the Fall semester, 1969, Interdisciplinary

and Independent Study in the Humanities courses were introduced to

offer the individual student the opportunity to develop his talent and

interest in an area of the humanities. The student formulates and
executes his own study plan under the direction of a regular faculty
member. One to six units of credit are awarded for course work on
this independent basis, The IISH courses have been shown to provide
an excellent supplement to the regular offerings of the College.

3. Educationally Disadvantaged Community College Students

Perhaps in no other area has so much change taken place as in the
expanding efforts of Santa Barbara City College to meet the special
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needs of disadvantaged students, particularly students of color.
In the Fall of 1969, an application for funding was made under
the Alquist (Senate Bill 164) grant particularly to implement

a Learning Resources Center ‘which would provide students four (&)
services:

1) Learning Skills Program to upgrade basic communication and
mathematics skills;

2) Tutorial Aid Program;

3) Self-instructional Learning Program to provide facilities
for guided self-teaching;

4) Recruiting Counseling Program to identify and recruit more
minority and disadvantaged students to educational programs
at City College,

An initial allocation of $29,000 allowed for the development of a
Tutorial Center on campus, In the Spring, 1970 semester, 56 tutors
were employed to assist 102 students. 27% of the students seeking
tutorial aid were Chicano, 5% Black. Evidence from-a follow-up
study of English 42 (Preparatory English for Reading and Writing)
shows #'sibstantial impact of the tutoring service on pers1stence
of students in that class,

In the summer of 1970, a jointly sponsored program was funded to
attract Neighborhood Youth Corps eligible students to campus for

a special readiness program including Chicano Literature, Afro-
American History, English 42, Basic Mathematics and a special testing
and counseling course., ' Although no evaluation is available at the
time of this application preparation, the general approach appears

to be at least as effective as the LRC concept had anticipated.  An
objective analysis of the program will be available to the visiting
team in October.

F. INSTRUCTIONAL STAFF

The faculty listed in the 1964-65 catalog included 79 individuals. In
the 1970-71 catalog 132 persons are listed, for an increase of 40%.
There were, however, 26 of the 79 replaced due to retirement or resig-
nation, so the actual new faculty since 1964-65 totals 79, or exactly
100% new faculty in the last six years.

The academic rank of the current staff, excluding administrative positions,
is indicated below:

N %
Professor 12 10.17%
Associate Professor 26 22,03%
Assistant Professor 52 44,077
Instructor 28 23.73%

Academic rank is recognized as a requirement for membership in some
professional societies, and as an advantage in preparing applications
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for funding or documents for publication. The professional titles
are assigned according to a policy adopted in February, 1968,
reflecting years of college teaching experience and preparation.

Academic preparation is an emphasis in the selection of new faculty
members. Each applicant is screened to assure that his particular
academic background or vocational/technical experience can best meet
the needs of the college. Of the 79 new persons on .the staff since
1964-65, the following presents an indication of the level of prepar-
ation they have brought with them to Santa Barbara City College.

Level of Preparation N %
‘Baccalaureate.Degree 8 Tli
(including B.S. in Nursing) ‘

Master's Degree 50 63%
Doctorate 9 11%
Vocational Subjects Credential 7 9%
R.N.-Preparation 3 4%
Other (LL.B., B.S.L.S.) 2 3%

79

It is, perhaps, significant that 237% of the new staff have preparation
at the Baccaleaureate or vocational levels: the expanding occupational
curriculums at Santa Barbara City College have required the addition

of new staff members whose unique experiences best qualify them to
teach in these programs. The College is proud to claim a staff that

is second to none in all areas of instruction.

FACILITIES

Major additions and changes have been made in campus facilities since
1965. A list of completed projects from 1965 to the present is shown
below, indicating the total expenditure and the source of funding in
each case:

Source of Funds Project Year Total Cost
Bond Admin. Bldg. Rehab. ‘ 65-66  $294,483
Bond Campus Landscape (I) 65-66 23,487
Bond Campus Landscape (II) 65-66 71,860
Gen, Fund 4 Relocatable Bldgs. 67-68 72,088
Gen. Fund Partitions~Computer Lab. 68-69 5,907
Gen, Fund Classroom Addition to P.S. 68-69 5,547
Gen., Fund Parking Lot Addition : 68-69 2,027
Gen. Fund Parking Lot Addition 69-70 4,823
Gen. Fund Alterations-Adult Ed. 69-70 6,202
Bond Life Science-Geology 68-69 1,172,486

TOTAL $1,658,910

In addition, a bid was accepted for $1,834,000 to begin construction of
the Health and Physical Education Complex in the Spring, 1970, and use
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modifications in the Administration Building were begun in the
Summer of 1970 at a total estimated cost of $125,000. The State
released the project planning guides for Theater and Music and
Art and Communications Buildings in June, 1970, opening the way
for the preparation of preliminary plans and cost estimates.
Progress toward the goal of completing the present campus has
been regular and consistent since 1965.

As the enrollment demands increase, the need for a second campus
site will have to be met. At the special meeting of the Board

on May 21, 1970, the Superintendent-President recommended acquiring
a second site as soon as possible. Anticipating the next 10 years,
the acquisition and development of a new campus site is likely

to be a priority item in planning.

LIBRARY

The Library is a top priority item for remodeling and expansion
during the 1970-71 academic year. Coordinating Council standards
suggest approximately 15%-207% seating capacity, but the current
seating capacity of 388 student stations is adequate to serve only
11.05% of the F.T.E. enrollment (Fall, 1970).

Renovation is planned over a two-year period, with the development
of detailed specifications slated for 1970-~71 and actual construc-
tion to take place in 1971-72. The planned expansion will add
7,776 square feet for a total as follows:

14,976 first floor

9,008 second floor (from 1,232)
1,196 basement

25, 180

Since construction of the existing building does not allow use of steel
stacks on the second floor, the area added by renovation must be used
almost entirely for seating with possible use of low wooden shelves as
room dividers. Consequently, the first floor will be used primarily for
stacks, circulation, and reference services, workrooms, and offices,
with a minimal amount of student seating. ‘

Current holdings of the library include 37,650 titles of books and 680
titles of periodicals. The average circulation from 1965-1966 to 1968-

69 on an annual basis was 37,662: actual circulation figures from

1965-66 were 32,810, as compared with 44,379 in 1968-69, or a 35% increase
in that 4 year period. As noted above, one credentialed librarian and

a half time classified.position have been added since 1965-66 to help meet
the increasing demands of a growing campus.

STUDENT PERSONNEL SERVICES

The major change since 1965 has been the assignment of the Administra-
tive Dean, Student Activities, responsible to the Superintendent-
President, rather than as an Assistant Dean responsible to the Adminis-
trative Dean, Student Personnel.
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The counselor-student ratio has increased from approximately 1:480 in
1965 to 1:537 in 1969-70, Although the latest ratio is still approx~-
imately at the median (1:536) for community colleges, there is still

a need for additional counseling services. Each counselor still
spends approximately 20% of his time providing services in vocational
areas: teaching a unit in vocational planning as part of Psych 30,
administering tests, counseling individuals and interpreting tests,
doing research and follow-up studies in vocational areas. In the

area of personal counseling, the college has used the consulting ser-
vices of the Santa Barbara County Mental Health Services, and has
continued to take advantage of the in-service staff development train-
ing afforded by Mental Health Services and other agencies in the
community.

As noted in the section on recommendations, a major gain was made with
the addition of data processing capabilities on campus. The entire
information-gathering system has been revised, and processing is
entirely disk oriented to allow for more efficient and accurate manip-

~ulation of data. For 1970-71, the College is also participating in

the NORCAL Project by administering the 20-item questionnaire to all .
entering freshmen., Further, the College is participating in the ACE
Freshman survey questionnaire program. All of these activities are
designed to give the counseling staff a more complete and accurate
picture of the student population.

STUDENT GOVERNMENT AND ACTIVITIES

Again, the most significant change is the new assignment of Adminis-
trative Dean, Student Activities. This position is responsible for
Financial Aides and Placement, and for the Human Relations Assistant
functions which relate directly to the special needs of minority and
disadvantaged student recruiting and service.

A significant policy change was made by the Board of Trustees

January 22, 1970, when '"Standards of Conduct for Members of the

College Community with Guidelines for Due Process'" were adopted. The
complete document is included as Appendix B of this application.

Under the changing patterns of student power in the academic community,
the need for clear guidelines for conduct, and for clear procedures to
deal with grievances was apparent, not only at Santa Barbara City
College, but throughout higher education., The adopted Standards repre~-
sent the commitment of the College to a rational a<ns1:XMLFault xmlns:ns1="http://cxf.apache.org/bindings/xformat"><ns1:faultstring xmlns:ns1="http://cxf.apache.org/bindings/xformat">java.lang.OutOfMemoryError: Java heap space</ns1:faultstring></ns1:XMLFault>